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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11

PIERCE COLLEGE

MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING 

May 9, 2007

                                   BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT

                                          David Hamry, Chair

   
    
Claire Spain-Remy

Donald Meyer 

Marc Gaspard 
COLLEGE OFFICERS 
Dr. Michele Johnson, District Chancellor
PRESENT 
Dr. Tana Hasart, President Puyallup


Ms. Denise Yochum, President Fort Steilacoom

Mr. Bill McMeekin, Executive Vice President for Extended Learning

Ms. Joann Wiszmann, Vice President for Administrative Services

Dr. Carol Green, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Mary Chikwinya, Vice President for Learning and Student Success

Ms. Jan Bucholz, Vice President for Human Resources

Ms. Beth Norman, PCFT President

Ms. Mary Davis, WPEA Chief Job Representative

Mr. Matthew Roberson ASPCFS President

Mr. Sean Cooke, ASPCP President

OTHERS PRESENT 
 Marie Harris, Mari Kruger, Dan Russ, Cherry Tinker, Mary Kay Brown, Ron May, Sharon Golightly, Tim Hockett, Debra Gilchrist, Gile Millheim, Jason Hase, Ann Gries, Swhanta Taylor, Scott Kerlin, Margaret Payne, Walt Sommers, Jo Davies, Lynn Olson, Paula Henson-Williams, Andy Monson

CALL TO ORDER
Mr. called Hamry the meeting to order at 2:35 pm.

PLEDGE OF


Mr. Hamry led the group in the pledge.

ALLEGIANCE


QUORUM


A quorum was established.

CHANGES/ADDITIONS
None

MINUTES OF THE  
Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the April 11, 2007 regular meeting.

MEETING
MOTION PASSED

GUESTS


Introduction of new employees:




Jason Hase, Part-time Office Assistant, Child Development Center




Christi Williams, ECE three, Child Development Center




Gisela Millheim, ECE three, Child Development Center




Matthew Johnson, ECE two, Child Development Center




Swhanta Taylor, ECE two, Child Development Center




Sarah Mercer, Assistant Senior, District Human Resources

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

ASPCFS (Reported by Matthew Roberson)

Mr. Roberson reported that Candidates for election have been determined. There are thirteen fabulous candidates running for positions. All positions are contested, except for Vice President and Committee Senator. In fact, the President position has three candidates involved. The Pioneer is promoting candidates in the paper. The election activities are being coordinated with College Civics week. The importance of voting and citizenship will be discussed. Representative Dick Muri has been invited and agreed to attend. There is much enthusiasm surrounding the election process.

Mr. Roberson stated that Student Activities Board is sponsoring a “Support your Troops” drive. The entire college community is involved with departments donating top ramen, toothbrushes, toothpaste, and many other supplies.

ASPCP (Reported by Sean Cooke)

Mr. Cooke reported that many faculty members have been engaged with Student Programs to present lectures outside the classroom, and outside of their regular schedule in efforts to engage with students. These faculty members have gone above and beyond he expectations of their work. Faculty participating spring quarter in programs sponsored by Student Programs include:


 John Lucus: Citizenship in American Democracy


Nikki Poppen-Eagen: Intercultural Communication


Chris Vanneson: Genocide in the World


Cynthia Cowan-Grewe: WA Tech Shooting-Why

Mr. Cooke provided the board members with the 2006-2007 Core Abilities Report. Student Programs embraces the college’s values and core abilities. Each of the programs that the students provide integrates our abilities. The report reflects many of these programs and what core ability they fall under. Many of the programs fall under several of the abilities. Student Programs focus on achieving excellence one student at a time.

Dr. Spain-Remy commented that this would be the student body president’s last meeting of the year. She thanked them for their service and complemented them on their quality reports and stated that she is impressed with both of them and wished them well in their future endeavors.  Dr. Johnson added her thanks to each of them and stated that both of them have been extraordinary leaders and represented the college very well. Dr. Johnson added that President Yochum asked Dr. Johnson to express her thanks and honor to work with Mr. Roberson through the year. Dr. Hasart echoed her thanks and stated that the student leaders really focused on the long-term interest of students and we will be hearing about these two students in the future. Mr. Cooke plans to transfer to University of Washington Tacoma and Mr. Roberson plans to transfer to Ohio State University.

PCFT President (Reported by Beth Norman)

Ms. Norman requested that it be noted to the record this month that seventy-six members of ninety-six tenured faculty members signed the letter of concern that was submitted to the board at the April meeting. 

Ms. Norman stated that the Labor Management committee has been working on Faculty Advisor agreement issues. There was a disagreement on a phrase in the agreement and the committee has been working on how to interpret the language. One of the issues was workload and how to handle it. We have come to an agreement that they would have three quarter time and summer quarter could be substituted as one of their quarters. Flexibility is being allowed at the beginning and end of the quarter so that there would be overlap coverage in the advising centers and all advising hours would be covered.

Ms. Norman reported that everyone is excited that this issue has been resolved.

Ms. Norman reported that a PCFT convention was recently held. The Pierce College PCFT submitted a document that documented work that our union has done and have now received a local award. The PCFT received the Excellence Level, which is the highest level. Some of the categories are fiscal, communication, membership, training and part time best practices. Action must be taken in each of the category levels.

Mr. Norman reported that union elections are coming soon. In the fiscal area, the union dues structure is being researched. The State union would like to hire a lobbyist, which would affect dues across the state.

WPEA Representative ( Reported by Mary Davis)
Ms. Davis reported that the very first Job Representative Committee meeting under our new organizational structure was held May 3rd,goals for the committee were set and committee assignments were made.

Ms. Davis reported that WPEA recently filed an Unfair Labor Practice against the college stating that a classified staff position was eliminated from our bargaining unit and the position was made exempt.  Per WPEA collective bargaining agreement it is a mandatory subject of bargaining when re-assigning a classified position to an exempt position. WPEA also has filed a Demand to Bargain and Information Request with the Labor Relations Office regarding the Cascade Core Renovation and changes in current job locations, job duties and schedules as well as changes to the organizational structure and reporting requirements of bargaining unit members. 

Ms. Davis commented that another brown bag/pizza lunch was held in April.

WPEA president Greg Parker attended as well as additional staff people from the Olympia headquarters.  Discussion centered around PERS 3 loss of gain sharing enacted by the legislature, review of legislators’ voting records and the extent to which our legislative agenda was supported, and potential impacts of the Cascade Core Renovation on members of the bargaining unit

COMMUNITY INVOLVEMENT AND PARTNERSHIPS

Ms. Jo Ann Baria, Dean of Workforce presented a summary of Pierce College District High Demand proposals and allocations. Special mention was made of the Dental Hygiene project due to the special presentation to Dr. Sharon Golightly for her work on the flexible delivery dental project and the partnership with Olympic Community Action Program (OlyCap). Pierce college district high demand programs are fully enrolled with some area of potential expansion. Plans for the 2007-2008 high demand competitive processes were also presented.

Mr. McMeekin introduced Mr. Tim Hockett, director of the Olympic Community Action Program

Mr. Hockett expressed his delight to be on the Pierce College campus today. He stated that the Olympic Community Action Program is the largest program on the Olympic Peninsula. They have two offices, one in Port Angeles, and one in Port Townsend with extensive service areas. They provide many programs such as head start, meals on wheels, low-cost health care with their target population being low-income.  The program continually asks themselves “where do people hurt and what can they do about it.” An access to health care program was developed with many free clinics in the area with a network of doctors and dentists that know they will not be compensated. They have dental programs that have self-contained portable equipment that can be set-up anywhere. 

Mr. Hockett reported that back in 2004 a vision for a dental clinic was formed and that is when a relationship was formed with Dr. Sharon Golightly. Dr. Golightly attended an access to healthcare meeting stating that she was looking for a clinic to use and access to distance learning classrooms. The idea of a clinic that would provide access to dental care for low-income families would be built with the opportunity to educate dental hygiene students into high demand- high paying jobs was formed. Olympic Community College provided the access to distance education classroom.  This was a great opportunity for the OlyCap to provide both healthcare and economic development to its citizens.  A grant was written and the clinic opened the following October. Dr. Johnson and others joined OlyCap in Olympia at the Governor’s office to sign the partnership agreement. Mr. Hockett stated his pride in the collaborative program. 

Mr. Hockett expressed his gratitude to Dr. Sharon Golightly and presented Pierce College with the Olympic Community Action Program appreciation award. This award is not given very often and has criteria that measure value and does the award recipients bring honor to the program. Mr. Hockett expressed his appreciation for this wonderful partnership and looks forward to continued partnership with the college.

Mr. Hamry expressed his thanks and stated that the college has had many reasons to be proud of Dr. Golightly through her many years of service at the college. Dr. Golightly expressed her thanks and stated that five students would be graduating from the program this year, all with living wage jobs in their local communities.

BOARD ACTION- FACULTY RETIREMENTS

Board Action 2007-12 Retirement of Leslie Watts

Dr. Spain-Remy read the following board resolution:

WHEREAS, Leslie Watts, Faculty Counselor, has submitted written notification, dated November 8, 2006, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time Faculty Counselor at Pierce College effective June 2007; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Ms. Watts’ intent to retire effective June 2007;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Ms.Watt’s years of dedicated service to the College and, in particular, her work with Student Development and the Advising Center.  Ms.Watt’s began her tenure at Pierce College as a health and veterans counselor and has served as a valued faculty member for 34 years; including two years as Director of Student Development. 

 During her tenure with Pierce College, she has served on numerous committees and councils including the Assessment Team, CLASS, and Curriculum Clusters.  She has positively contributed to the work of the college in countless ways and is a current nominee for the Outstanding Faculty Award. 

In addition to her dedicated service to the college, Ms.Watt’s has been an excellent representative of Pierce College through her community involvement.  She has served as the Pierce College liaison to the Pierce County Health Careers Consortium, participated in numerous plays and choral performances, and community activities. 

Ms.Watt’s is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to accept the retirement of Leslie Watts

MOTION APPROVED

Board Action 2007-13 Retirement of Sharon Golightly

Mr. Meyer read the following board resolution:

WHEREAS, Sharon Golightly, Dental Hygiene Director/Instructor, has submitted written notification, dated November 30, 2006, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time Director/Instructor at Pierce College effective August 2007; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Dr. Golightly’s intent to retire effective August 2007;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Dr. Golightly’s years of dedicated service to the College, and in particular, the Dental Hygiene Program.  Dr. Golightly began her tenure at Pierce College in 1975.  

During her tenure with Pierce College, she has served on numerous committees and councils including CLASS, and Curriculum Clusters. She has positively contributed to the work of the college in countless ways and has just recently been awarded the 2007 Faculty Achievement Award. In addition to her dedicated service to the college, Dr. Golightly has been a tireless advocate of the dental hygiene profession.  She has effectively served on Statewide and National dental hygiene groups and has actively lobbied for expansion of the dental hygiene programs. 

Dr. Golightly is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Meyer moved and Mr. Gaspard seconded the motion to accept the retirement of Dr. Sharon Golightly.

MOTION APPROVED

Board Action 2007-14 Retirement of Patti Semsen

Mr. Gaspard read the following board resolution:

WHEREAS, Patty Semsen, Librarian Instructor, has submitted written notification, dated November 8, 2006, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time Instructor at Pierce College effective June 2007; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Ms. Semsen’s intent to retire effective June 2007;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Ms. Semsen’s years of dedicated service to the College, and in particular, the library.  Ms. Semsen began her tenure at Pierce College as a Reference Librarian and completed her tenure as the District’s Technical Services Librarian, serving as a valued faculty member for 25 years.  

During her tenure with Pierce College, she has served on numerous library and college committees, and has been an active member of statewide organizations including the Community and Technical College Librarians and Media Specialists, and the Washington Library Association.  She has positively contributed to the work of the college in countless ways and anyone who has used the Pierce College library has been touched by her work.  

Ms. Semen is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to accept the retirement of Patti Semsen

MOTION APPROVED

Board Action 2007-15 Retirement of Mary Kay Brown

Dr. Spain-Remy read the following board resolution:

WHEREAS, Mary Kay Brown, Early Childhood Education Instructor, has submitted written notification, dated November 9, 2006, of her intent to retire from her tenured position as a full-time Instructor at Pierce College effective August 2007; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Ms. Brown’s intent to retire effective August 2007;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Ms. Brown’s years of dedicated service to the College, and in particular, the Early Childhood Education Program.  Ms. Brown has served as Coordinator of the Parent Education Staff administrator from the Pierce College Puyallup Office, Coordinator of the Early Childhood Education Program at Fort Steilacoom, Coordinator of the Head Start Program at Fort Steilacoom, and as a full-time faculty member in the Early Childhood Education Program. 

 During her tenure with Pierce College, she has served on numerous committees and councils including the Faculty Working Conditions and Tenure committees.  She has served as treasurer for the Washington Association for Educators of Personnel in Early Childhood Programs and is actively involved in the local and national Associations for the Education of Young Children.  

Ms. Brown is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends her undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their vest wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Dr. Spain-Remy moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to accept the retirement of Mary Kay Brown.

MOTION PASSED

Board Action 2007-16 Retirement of Loren (Jerry) Hess

 Mr. Meyer read the following board resolution:

WHEREAS, Jerry Hess, Physics Instructor, has submitted written notification, dated March 7, 2007, of his intent to retire from his tenured position as a full-time Instructor at Pierce College effective June 2007; and,

WHEREAS, the College administration has acknowledged Mr. Hess’s intent to retire effective June 2007;

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees of Community College District 11 publicly acknowledges their appreciation for Mr. Hess’s years of dedicated service to the College, and in particular, the Physics Department.  Mr. Hess began his tenure at Pierce College in 1972.  

During his tenure with Pierce College, he has served on numerous committees and was a past President of the Faculty Association.  He has positively contributed to the work of the college and has been the driving force behind providing alternative physics instruction is a laboratory format for those students out of sequence with their mathematics prerequisites. In addition to his dedicated service to the college, Mr. Hess has donated his time and talents in helping fix houses through Catholic Charities.  

Mr. Hess is a valued member of the college community and the Board commends his undisputed commitment to the field of education, and extends their best wishes for an enjoyable retirement.

Mr. Meyer moved and Dr. Spain-Remy seconded the motion to accept the retirement of Loren (Jerry) Hess.

MOTION PASSED

INSTITUTIONAL ASSESSMENT AND QUALITY ASSURANCE

Assessing Fees and Services

Board Action 2007-16 S&A Fees for 2007-2008

Mr. Gaspard moved and Mr. Meyer seconded the motion to adopt board action 2007-16 S&A fees for 2007-2008 for both campuses.  

MOTION PASSED

Dr. Hasart acknowledged the work of these committees; they have shown support to quality education by providing money to the library, technology, and the health education centers that speaks volumes to the student’s vision for future needs of the college. She recommended approval of the action without reservation.
Budget Update

Ms. Wiszmann reported that the State Budget has been completed. She provided a handout to the board member that shows the final budget. For the most part, everything that showed up in either version of the budget was also included in the final budget. There are some remaining unknowns. The State Board of Community and Technical Colleges (SBCTC) have not yet released a draft allocation based on the final budget. For our district budget we continue to use estimates and make some assumptions about how the money will be allocated. The SBCTC is scheduled to approve the allocations at a Board meeting today.

Ms. Wiszmann stated that given what we know and can guess about the allocations, we estimate a district budget shortfall of $510,000. Of that shortfall 252,000 is a base budget shortfall and the other 250,000 are increases in fixed and unavoidable costs. These numbers are slightly lower than previously reported. The Executive Team has gone through each line item and was able to reduce the numbers by 34,000. 
Ms. Wiszmann reported the college recently added Ms. Beth Norman to the budget development group, representing the PCFT and Mr. Bill VonHasslen has taken on the additional role of representing WPEA as well as his role of budget analyst. They join the other members of the district budget development team that includes all members of executive committee, Sharon Hardin from district instruction, Arlis Davick from Puyallup, Melanie Boss from Extended Learning, and Nancy Houck from Student Success. 

Executive team m and budget group members have been working with people throughout their organizational areas to identify potential efficiencies and cost savings. Areas needing further discussion and some ideas for cost savings were discussed at the last meeting. Members have been assigned to do additional research and bring it back to the next meeting.

Ms. Wiszmann informed the board members that the college plans to use some funds from reserves to cover a number of one-time costs that will occur during the year. The largest one is the Cascade Core Renovation costs; also there are some start up costs for the Child Development Centers and other items that will be a one-time only cost.

Dr. Johnson added that the Pierce College District Policy and Governance Cabinet serves as the Budget Oversight Committee and has been receiving up to date information regarding the Budget Development. The cabinet met last week and reviewed each of the areas of the budget development. Members have been asked to be available for additional meetings to continue overseeing the budget process. They will provide their recommendations to the Chancellor before the budget is finalized for Board approval.

SETTING DIRECTION/ VISION
Shared Governance

Mr. Hamry stated that the board received a letter of concern from the faculty at the April Board meeting and would like to acknowledge that letter and steps the board has taken to respond. As the board chair, Mr. Hamry mailed a response to PCFT president Ms. Beth Norman on May 11, 2007. Mr. Hamry read the following letter into the official record:
April 13, 2007

Dear PCFT President Beth Norman:

The board would like to thank you for the sincere interest you have shown in the well-being of Pierce College, and want you to know that we are taking your expressions of concerns very seriously.  Because of this, we are returning to you, unopened, the envelope containing the names of the faculty who signed your petition.  You indicated during the board meeting that the envelope was sealed in order to protect the identities of those who signed, due to retaliation concerns.  Unfortunately, having introduced the letter in a public board meeting, the public meeting laws apply, and if we open the envelope, those names would be part of the public record.  

So, in order to honor your concern for anonymity, we are returning the envelope to you intact. We respect you and those you represent so the fact that you raise the issue is sufficient for us to consider your concerns and respond.  

First, in order to respond effectively we ask that you clarify your concerns so that we may use the most appropriate response mechanisms.  

Are your concerns fundamentally related to working conditions and contract issues or to policy issues?  If they are work related and are issues arising from Pierce College Federation of Teachers concerns, we will forward those issues to the Federation Administration Committee for consideration. We ask this because your open letter to the board came on Federation letterhead and was signed “Pierce College Tenured Faculty.” This raises the question.

If, however, your concerns are policy issues coming out of the faculty’s concerns for inclusion in the decision-making process, then the board acknowledges the importance of this issue and is ready to move forward.  Chancellor Johnson has asked that we respond immediately by moving forward on obtaining input and implementing the action plans identified through our self study related to Standard 6-Governance.  We invite faculty representatives to join us and other district stakeholders in a future board study session and open meeting where we will review our goals and outcomes and engage on this critical issue.

The planning process for this discussion will begin immediately and will bring faculty, staff and community together to shape the future.  Faculty participation is needed in this critical discussion to help shape the long-term decision-making processes of the college. 

We look forward to developing the kind of shared governance model in which we may all take pride.

Regards,

David Hamry

Chair

Board of Trustees

Mr. Hamry stated that the letter addressed the following:

a. Acknowledged of their concerns

b. Returned the sealed and confidential signature copy to Ms. Norman unopened to respect wishes for confidentiality. If the letter were opened it would become part of the official record because of public meeting and open record law.
c. Asked the faculty to clarify if the concerns are working conditions or policy issues so the Board will know where to direct the faculty for resolution. The Federation/Administration Committee for working conditions or to the Board for policy issues.
d. The Board will use Standard six-Governance of the self-study (of which Ms. Norman is a committee member) as a foundation for a future open session to include faculty and other college and community stakeholders.

Mr. Hamry described the following next steps:

a. The Board would like the faculty by June 1, 2007 to provide a copy of their policy and shared governance concerns to the Board for preparation of the open meeting.

b. Notification to the entire college community about a June 13, 2007 Regular Board meeting which will include action on the 2007-2008 operating budget and discussion of shared governance.

c. Agenda, format, and Board expectations for the Regular Board meeting regarding the shared governance will be sent to the college community no later than June 6, 2007.

Mr. Gaspard thanked Mr. Hamry on behalf of the board members for the direction he has taken to address these concerns. He believes we have set a clear path toward resolution of these issues.

Dr. Johnson added that she and the executive team look forward to this discussion. She states that a tremendous amount of work has been done toward governance of the college. We have engaged in much conversation on changes in a very difficult time. We need to make clear budget decisions on behalf of our students and community. As we examine Standard Six- Governance of the College it will help us identify things that are working well and areas in need of improvement. We have committed ourselves as an institution and as an executive team to ongoing continuance improvement and we look forward to this opportunity to provide clarity to our work.

PUBLIC COMMENT

Ms. Norman stated that the she has had the honor and pleasure of working closely with all the retiring faculty members. They are all really impressive people and she is sad that the college is losing a lot of expertise and good long-time faculty members. 

BOARD BUSINESS

Activities Calendar

1. Spring TACTC Conference- May 17-19, 2007

Mr. Meyer will attend the conference and will bring the proxy votes for the other board members for the election of TACTC officers for the coming year.

NEXT REGULAR

A placeholder for a June meeting was placed on the official board meeting schedule for 2006-2007) 

MEETING

Proposed date of the meeting is June 13, 2007 2:30


Study Session begins at 1:30 pm

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 4:05 pm.


________________________                                    _______________________             

 
                

Michele L. Johnson, Chancellor


David K. Hamry, Board Chair
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